DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

August 3, 2005


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

August 3, 2005
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, August 3, 2005.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Anna Sadler; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
Comr. Wayne Gray

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Seth Lawless; Former Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Jeanne Acree; Roc Sansotta; John DeLucia; Ben Cahoon; Jim Geraghty; Jeff Warren; Tim Kana; Paul Gorzknowski; Brian Pilling; Aaron McCall; Ed Olsen; Larry Barker; Bonnie Drewry; John DeLucia; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

RECOGNITION OF AUDIENCE MEMBERS

Mayor Muller recognized former Nags Head Mayor and former Dare County Commissioner Mayor Renée Cahoon and former Nags Head Commissioner Jeanne Acree who were in the audience. 

WELCOME/SWEAR-IN OF NEW TOWN MANAGER SETH LAWLESS

On behalf of the Board and the community, Mayor Muller welcomed Seth Lawless as new Town Manager.  

Town Clerk Carolyn Morris gave the oath of office to new Town Manager Seth Lawless.  The oath of office is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - SANDY SEMANS

Sandy Semans, Outer Banks Sentinel editor; she provided a summary of the history of the Latvian ship that sunk off of Nags Head at Ciltvaira Street in South Nags Head.  She presented the Town with several mementos brought to her from Latvian representatives who were in Town this past July Fourth weekend.

Board members thanked Ms. Semans for the contribution.


AUDIENCE RESPONSE - SUSAN BONCEK

Susan Boncek, Citizens Advisory Committee member; on behalf of the CAC expressed thanks to Webb Fuller as a dedicated employee and friend and wished him well in his retirement; the Certificate of Appreciation from the CAC was read and presented to Mr. Fuller which read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, J. Webb Fuller has served the Town of Nags Head as Town Manager from July 1982 until June 2005; AND 
 

'WHEREAS, his service has been marked by exemplary dedication to the best interests of the Town of Nags Head as he worked diligently and responded to all issues involving the Town; AND

 

'WHEREAS, his performance of the duties and responsibilities as Town Manager has been characterized by excellent and constructive contributions to the municipal government in our Town; AND

'WHEREAS, his reception of input from the citizens of Nags Head was always valued and shows his values and pledge of the Town’s resources by controlling and regulating growth; he is greatly responsible for Nags Head as it is today; AND 
 

'WHEREAS, Webb has consistently supported the charge and work of the Town's Citizens Advisory Committee.

 

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Citizens Advisory Committee of the Town of Nags Head, does hereby express its sincere appreciation and thanks to J. Webb Fuller for his distinguished service to the Town of Nags Head community, and highly commends him for the manner in which he carried out his duties and responsibilities as manager for the Town of Nags Head.

 

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Citizens Advisory Committee extends him best wishes for continued success in all his future endeavors."

RECOGNITION OF FORMER TOWN MANAGER J. WEBB FULLER
Mayor Muller read a proposed Resolution of Recognition for former Town Manager, Webb Fuller.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the Resolution of Recognition for former Town Manager Webb Fuller as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).  

The Resolution of Recognition for former Town Manager Webb Fuller, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS J. Webb Fuller was hired to serve as Town Manager of the Town of Nags Head in 1982 and has faithfully served the people of the Town of Nags Head for over twenty three years until his retirement in 2005; AND

'WHEREAS in his role as Town Manager, J. Webb Fuller has worked with the Nags Head Board of Commissioners to shape Nags Head to the community’s shared vision of its future. This process included such visionary projects as the protection of Nags Head Woods, the implementation of a Capital Improvement Plan and impact fees, the development of an excellent system of ocean and sound accesses, a Town bike path on the S. Virginia Dare Trail and S. Old Oregon Inlet Road, the construction of a new Town Hall, Public Works building and two fire stations, the development of the Town's drinking water supplies, several award winning plans including the Storm Damage Mitigation Plan and the Decentralized Wastewater Management Plan among others; AND 

'WHEREAS during his tenure as Town Manager, Nags Head has also been shaped by  his response to adversity including countless hurricanes and northeasters including Hurricane Isabel of 2003 and the Halloween Storm of 1991, also known as The Perfect Storm; AND

'WHEREAS the two primary jobs of a Town Manager are managing the budget and developing the Town staff, J. Webb Fuller leaves behind both financial resources and a staff that are the envy of  municipal governments everywhere and has been an excellent steward of the Town’s financial and physical resources; AND 

'WHEREAS J. Webb Fuller has represented the Town on numerous Committees, Commissions,  and Boards and  in relationship with countless agencies during his 23 years as Town Manager, and during that time he has become a recognized authority on coastal government and his advice and counsel are sought by many both in state and local government and in the private sector; AND 

'WHEREAS J. Webb Fuller has executed the duties of Town Manager at all times meeting the highest professional and ethical standards and has at all times brought credit to the Town by his actions; AND

'WHEREAS members of the Board of Commissioners who have been privileged to serve with J. Webb Fuller hold him in the highest esteem and regard him with continuing affection and desire to recognize the contribution to Nags Head’s future he made in his service as Town Manager.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head bestows on J. Webb Fuller the title Town Manager Emeritus and in doing so expresses their appreciation for his long service and recognize the immense contribution he has made to Nags Head.  

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head extends its sincere thanks to Webb Fuller for his service to the Town of Nags Head and its best wishes for success in all his future endeavors."

Mayor Muller presented a Bound Book with special notes from every Board member Mr. Fuller has served under; the Book as well as the Resolution were presented to Mr. Fuller whose wife Dorie was also present.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response closed at 9:28 a.m.

PRESENTATION OF CHECK TO DARE COMMUNITY CARE CLINIC

Comr. Anna Sadler announced the Town's contribution to the Dare Community Care Clinic and presented the check for $10,000 to the Director of the Dare Community Care Clinic Ed Olsen and Clinic Board  members Larry Barker and Bonnie Drewry. 

On behalf of the Board, Comr. Sadler thanked them for their services.  

Mr. Olsen stated that since he last spoke with the Commissioners, over 200 citizens in Dare County had been served.  He was very grateful for the contribution.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced new firefighter James “Jimmy” Davis.

 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #1 to FY 05/06 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report and Tax Settlement Report

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider request from Stan White for two (2) zoning amendments 
for hotels
MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

A copy of Budget Adjustment #1, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The Tax Adjustment Report and the Tax Settlement Report, as approved, are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendment of Sections 48-7, 48-167, and 48-407 of the Zoning Ordinance to add a definition for Indoor fitness centers to the Zoning Ordinance, include indoor fitness centers in the C-2 General Commercial District as a permitted use, and propose a parking standard for indoor fitness centers

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo concerning indoor fitness centers which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance amendment submitted by Cahoon & Kasten Architects to add a new permitted use, Indoor Fitness Center, in the C-2 General Commercial District.  The proposed amendment also sets forth a definition and parking standard for the new use.  Staff maintains that the proposed use is very similar in nature to a use already permitted in the C-2 District, being the Nonprofit/outreach center with aquatic fitness facility use category under which the YMCA was permitted.  The main difference between the already permitted use and the proposed use is the requirement that the nonprofit outreach center must be owned and operated by a nonprofit entity and the proposed Indoor Fitness Center would not have such a requirement and therefore could be owned and operated by a for profit entity.  The proposed parking requirement, being one parking space per 250 square feet of gross floor area, is the same parking requirement as established for the nonprofit/community outreach center use.  

'Staff finds that the requested use is essentially the same as a use already permitted by the ordinance in the C-2 District, with the only notable difference being the form of ownership and operation of such use.  As such, staff has no objections to the proposed amendment as presented. 

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the proposed amendment as presented."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 21, 2005 and on Thursday, July 28, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:36 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:36 a.m. 

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning indoor fitness centers as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

The ordinance concerning indoor fitness centers, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendments of Sections 48-7, 48-167, and 48-407 of the Zoning Ordinance to add a definition for Office/retail group development, include the use Office/retail group development to the C-2 General Commercial Zoning District as a conditional use, and propose a parking standard for Office/retail group development 

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated June 22, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed zoning ordinance amendment submitted by Cahoon & Kasten Architects to add a new conditional use, Office/Retail Group Development, in the C-2 General Commercial District.  The proposed amendment also sets forth a definition for the new use as well as a parking standard.  The amendment would not allow any uses that are not already permitted in the C-2 District, namely being office, retail and restaurant uses.  What the amendment would provide for is an alternative method for the physical development of property containing such uses.  

'Section 48-76, One principal building on any lot, provides that only one principal building may be permitted on any lot.  The proposed amendment under consideration would allow multiple detached principal buildings on a lot for office, retail and/or restaurant uses only.  This newly proposed use would also be permitted by conditional use permit. The proposed Office/Retail Group Development use would have to comply with essentially the same permitting conditions as presently required for shopping center development.  The amendment also proposes that the buildings would have to comply with the residential design standards of Code Section 48-370, Residential design standards. 

'Staff has no objections to the proposed use, and if adopted, would recommend that the following changes to the proposed amendment be made:

1. Changing the proposed definition to replace the term “mercantile operations” with “retail uses” since the term “mercantile” is not a use classification used or defined by the zoning ordinance.  Furthermore staff finds that restaurant use is contemplated as being allowed under this new use category as the proposed parking requirement makes reference to “food service occupancies.”  As such, staff recommends adding the use category “restaurant” to the definition to plainly show that such use is permissible under the proposed Office/Retail Group Development use category and moreover recommends that the term “food service occupancies”, a term presently not used or defined by the ordinance, be replaced with the term “restaurant use” in the proposed parking standard. 

2. Change proposed condition 48-407(c)(24)(m) to specifically require compliance with Section 48-371(c)(1) and additionally require a total point score of 125 points and require minimum roof pitches of 6/12 or greater. 

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board by unanimous vote recommends the adoption of the proposed ordinance amendment with the changes as recommended by staff.  A draft ordinance as recommended by the Planning Board is attached."
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 21, 2005 and on Thursday, July 28, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:41 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:41 a.m.

Mayor Muller questioned the parking standards.

Ben Cahoon, architect who spoke on behalf of the applicant; stated that he wanted to have sufficient parking so they would not have to switch from retail to office whenever the use of the building changed.

Comr. Oakes agreed and stated that there is a need for more of this type of flexibility in the Town.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the Planning Board version of the ordinance concerning office retail group development as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

A copy of the ordinance concerning office retail group development, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendments of Section 48-864 pertaining to lot coverage, setback, and density standards for hotel use in the Village at Nags Head Hotel Zoning District
Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated June 30, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"George E. Goodrich has submitted the attached proposal to amend lot coverage, setback and density requirements for hotels in the Village Hotel District.  Mr. Goodrich is proposing the following:

· To remove the current density limitation of 25 hotel units per acre.  

· To increase the allowable lot coverage for hotels from 70 to 80 percent.  

· To modify setbacks from US 158 and NC 12 to 45 feet.  Currently the setback is 45 feet plus an additional 15 feet for every story over three (for a six story building the setback would be 90’). 

· To modify setbacks from the northern and southern property boundaries to 10 feet plus one foot for every foot above 35 feet in building height.  Currently it is 35 feet plus 15 feet for every story over three (for a six story building the setback would be 80’; a combined total of 160’ on the northern and southern property boundaries – the proposed ordinance would lower this to 35’ on each property boundary for a total of 70’).   

'Staff provides the following evaluation of this proposal:

· If the density limitation were removed, building size would be controlled by setbacks, coverage, parking, and height.  The density limitation was recently removed for hotels in the C-2 General Commercial District and the Hotel Overlay District.  

· Lot coverage for commercial development in the Village Commercial 2 zoning district is currently 80 percent, therefore, the requested change is consistent with an already established standard.  Given the amount of residential development that has occurred in the Village Hotel and Commercial Districts, which is limited to 65 percent coverage, the requested change would not likely result in a net increase in coverage above and beyond what was planned for this area of the Village.  

· The front yard setback requirement for hotels in the C-2 General Commercial District and in the Hotel Overlay District is currently 30 feet.  The proposal of 45 feet maintains a greater standard than what is used in other Town zoning districts.

· The proposal to modify the setback requirements for the northern and southern property boundaries is consistent with what was recently adopted in the Hotel Overlay District.  

'In summary, Staff finds that the requested changes are consistent with hotel regulations or other commercial regulations found elsewhere in Town.  If adopted, the effect of these changes could likely result in a larger hotel (per lot area) than what would be possible in the Hotel Overlay District primarily because of the presence of central sewage and fewer requirements for on-site stormwater control.  Staff would note that when the Hotel Overlay District was established, the southern boundary of the Village essentially became the northern boundary for future large hotel development.  This ordinance would effectively extend the development potential of the Hotel Overlay District further north into the Village, however, only one undeveloped parcel currently exists which is included in the Village Hotel District.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of the attached ordinance amendments."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 21, 2005 and on Thursday, July 28, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:49 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:49 a.m.

Board members discussed setbacks; staff was requested to review the setbacks.

It was confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that another public hearing is required only if a substantial change to the proposal is made; the changes discussed by the Board concerning setback do not require another public hearing.

Staff was directed to bring back a revised ordinance for Board review later in today's meeting.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to table the discussion/decision concerning lot coverage, setbacks, and density of hotel sites in the Village at Nags Head until 3:00 p.m. today.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendment to add a new section to the Zoning Ordinance to require buffering of above ground accessory public utility facilities such as above ground natural gas lines
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated June 23, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"Staff has been directed to develop a zoning ordinance that would require any above ground appurtenances associated with natural gas transmission pipelines to be buffered. In most cases, the utility will construct a fence around any above ground appurtenances such as valves, pipes etc. While a fence may be required for security purposes, it has little redeeming value for mitigating the visual impact of these facilities. The attached proposed ordinance would require a vegetative buffer around the perimeter fence of these facilities. The buffer would consist of a five foot wide buffer yard consisting of one row of plants around the fence. An example of above ground pipeline appurtenances can be found beside the Regional Medical Center in Kitty Hawk. 

'The attached ordinance has three parts. Part I established the requirement for a buffer yard. Part II is a “housekeeping” change to add the term “Buffer Yard I”. Buffer yard “I” refers to buffering that is required for municipally owned recreation facilities. This term was omitted when this section was adopted several years ago. Part III establishes the requirement for the buffer yard (buffer yard J) for above ground appurtenances associated with natural gas transmission pipelines.

'The Planning Board discussed the proposed ordinance at their meeting on June 21, 2005 and voted unanimously to recommend approval.

'The Planning staff and Planning Board recommend approval of the proposed ordinance."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, July 21, 2005 and on Thursday, July 28, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:09 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:09 a.m.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning public utility facilities buffering as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.). 

A copy of the ordinance concerning public utility facilities buffering, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Comr. Oakes pointed out a correction to the July 6, 2005 Board meeting minutes on page 6 and asked that his comment concerning the proposal to modify the Village SPD-C land use categories/zoning district be clarified.   

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the July 6, 2005 Board meeting minutes with the amendment to page 6 to replace his comment about modification of the zoning district classification of properties within the Village SPD-C district to read as follows: 

"Comr. Oakes took issue with the proposal which amends the Town Code to require all zoning district classification of properties within the Village SPD-C district follow the same process that all other classification of properties within the Town follow; he pointed out that the process for the SPD-C district was set up for the Village distinctly and he took issue with it being singled out."

and to approve the July 20, 2005 Board meeting minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Consideration of amendment to Town Code to incorporate lot fill ordinance

- from July 20, 2005 Board meeting
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated July 26, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"The Town of Nags Head continues to experience steady development and redevelopment of properties within the Town.  Land development practices and methods, which had historically been unavailable or deemed impractical, continue to emerge and reshape and redefine the characteristics and location of development within the Town.  Among these is the increasing practice of bringing fill material to properties changing both the elevation and contours of development sites.  This practice is being seen in increasing frequency and magnitude and presents new concerns related to erosion and sedimentation control and stormwater management not previously experienced by the Town.

'The Board of Commissioners on August 18, 2004 adopted an ordinance which directed Town staff to not accept any development plans or permit applications for property upon which the natural elevation of the lot was proposed to be increased by more than three (3) feet by the deposit of fill material without a stormwater management plan. Required stormwater management plans shall be designed and constructed to retain and infiltrate the run-off from the first two (2) inches of a storm event.  The ordinance was readopted on February 2nd and will expire August 3, 2005.

'At the July 20, 2005 Board meeting staff was directed to prepare an ordinance to amend the Town Code to require a stormwater management plan when three or more feet of fill material is placed on a lot for single family and duplex residential development. Please find attached an ordinance to amend section 34-2."

With the Board’s consensus, Mayor Muller opened the floor for public comment on the lot fill ordinance.

Jeanne Acree, Nags Head resident and former Nags Head Commissioner; she said that the Town was fortunate to have Mr. Lawless as new Town Manager; she commended former Town Manager Webb Fuller for getting the Town to where it is today; she displayed picture in South Creek Acres of a house built on a lot with a high level of fill; Mayor Muller confirmed with Ms. Acree that South Creek Acres amended their covenants so that lot fill could not exceed Health Dept. regulations; Ms. Acree asked the Board to take similar action today.

Mayor Muller asked Board members for their thoughts and comments; the ordinance expires today and if nothing is done, there will be no regulations concerning lot fill in the Town. 

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he feels a top cap is needed - such as two feet above base flood elevation. 

Comr. Sadler expressed her concern that base flood elevations are being changed - going higher - with the issuance of the new flood maps.

Comr. Oakes said that several issues are involved such as flood prevention, the control of stormwater, aesthetics, parking, and height; he would like to add the provision of not allowing fill over two (2) feet above base flood elevation.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning lot fill as presented with the following paragraph added:   Fill shall not be permitted to exceed base flood elevation and in areas in which there is no base flood, fill shall not exceed the amount required for wastewater permits required by the Dare County Health Dept. or two (2) feet above natural elevation, whichever is higher.   The effective date should reflect that the ordinance is in full force and effect from August 3, 2005 through the first Board meeting date in April 2006.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

The ordinance concerning lot fill, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "G".

UPDATE ON BEACH NOURISHMENT PROJECTS

Presentation on proposed sediment criteria - Time Specific 11:30 a.m.

Jeff Warren, Coastal Hazards Analyst with the Division of Coastal Management, presented a PowerPoint presentation on proposed sediment criteria.  The Board thanked Mr. Warren for his informative presentation.

Mayor Muller summarized that Mr. Warren's report explained allowable sand criteria for nourishment purposes.  

Report from Tim Kana, Coastal Science Engineering - Preliminary findings

Tim Kana, Coastal Science Engineering, presented a detailed report of the preliminary findings of the sand analysis at Oregon Inlet entitled “Nags Head Beach Restoration Alternatives".  He indicated that the Town does have sand available that will meet CRC criteria.

Mayor Muller confirmed that Mr. Kana would be able to come back at 2:00 p.m. to finish his presentation after the Curlew Street Beach Access dedication and lunch.  

BOARD RECESS FOR BEACH ACCESS DEDICATION AND LUNCH

The Board recessed for the Curlew Street Beach Access dedication followed by lunch at Red Drum Restaurant.  The time was 12:29 p.m.  

Report from Tim Kana, Coastal Science Engineering (Continued)

Mr. Kana continued his discussion on the preliminary findings of the sand analysis at Oregon Inlet and responded to questions from Board members.

Board members thanked Mr. Kana for his presentation.

Mayor Muller - Trip to Washington DC with Dare County Shoreline Management Commission

Mayor Muller reported on his recent trip to Washington, DC with representatives from the Dare County Shoreline Management Commission and the Oregon Inlet Waterways Commission.  He attended good meetings with legislatures; there may be another trip planned for September 2005.

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz stated that if the 933 project is utilized in South Nags Head then the portion nourished would be excluded from the federal project.

It was Board consensus that for the September 7, 2005 Board meeting some outlines/strategies be presented to assist the Board with making the decision on whether or not to stay with the federal project or put effort into other strategies.  Funding needs to be discussed at that time.  Mayor Muller said that he would work with staff to put this information together.   

Annual Report from The Nature Conservancy - Time Specific 2:00 p.m.

Nature Conservancy Steward Aaron McCall distributed a handout of his slide presentation of the annual report from The Nature Conservancy.

Topics included in Mr. McCall's report were:  Deer Management; Invasive Species; Gypsy Moth Monitoring; Visitor Access; Community use of Nags Head Woods; Species from Nags Head Woods; and a financial breakdown.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller thanked Mr. McCall for his work on the various projects in Nags Head Woods.

Public Hearing to consider proposed zoning text amendments pertaining to lot coverage, setback, and density standards for hotel use in Village at Nags Head Hotel Zoning District (Continued from earlier in today's meeting)

Planner Andy Garman presented the revised ordinance pertaining to lot coverage, setback, and density standards for hotel use in the Village for Board consideration.  The modifications read in part as follows:   

"Building Height
Maximum Building
Maximum Parking
Minimum Landscaped

1 to 28 feet
40 45 percent
30 35 percent
30 20 percent

29 to 48 feet
35 40 percent
35 40 percent
30 20 percent

49 to 60 feet
30 35 percent
40 45 percent
30 20 percent

'For commercial and office uses: 
Coverage: 
Maximum building: 25 percent. 
Maximum parking: 45 percent. 
Minimum landscaped area: 30 percent. 
Landscaped space does not include parking, drives, or buildings, but does include walks, gazebos, fountains, plant material, other landscaping features, etc.

'Building setback requirements - For hotels one to three stories in height:

1.
The eastern setback shall be the CAMA line or 150 feet from mean high water, whichever is greater.

'2.
A minimum of 45 feet from U.S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) right-of-way or N.C. Highway 12 (South Virginia Dare Trail) right-of-way shall be provided.

'3.
For the northern and southern boundaries, a minimum 35 25-foot natural or landscaped buffer shall be provided.

'For hotels above three stories in height:

1.
The eastern setback shall be the CAMA line or 150 feet from mean high water, whichever is greater, plus an additional 15 feet for each additional story above three. In addition to the CAMA setback, on the large parcel there is a village imposed large structure setback of 220 feet, plus an additional 15 feet for each additional story above three, from the first line of stable natural vegetation, following the recommendation of the National Hurricane Center.

'2.
East of N.C. Highway 12, Aa minimum of 45 feet from U.S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) right-of-way or N.C. Highway 12 (South Virginia Dare Trail) right-of-way, plus an addition 15 feet for each additional story above three, shall be provided.  West of N.C. Highway 12, a minimum of 35 feet from U.S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) right-of-way or N.C. Highway 12 (South Virginia Dare Trail) right-of-way, plus an additional one-foot building setback for each foot over 35-feet in building height, shall be provided.
'3.
East of N.C. Highway 12, for the northern and southern boundaries, a minimum 35-foot natural or landscaped buffer plus an additional 15 feet for each additional story above three shall be provided. West of N.C. Highway 12, for the northern and southern boundaries a minimum 35 25-foot natural or landscaped buffer, plus an additional one-foot building setback for each foot over 35-feet in building height, shall be provided."
Developer Eddie Goodrich said that the revised numbers presented for front yard and side yard setbacks are adequate for him. 

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning hotel use as amended.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

A copy of the entire ordinance concerning hotel use, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "H".

Water Consumption Unit (WCU) recommendation from staff and attorney
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the memo from the Planning and Development Staff and Town Attorney Ike McRee dated July 22, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“As of March 31, 2005 the Town maintains on its books 130 WCU reserved and paid for by Ammons Dare.  At the time Ammons Dare acquired rights to certain WCU the Town agreed to reimburse Ammons Dare for unused WCU when funds became available to the Town for refund.  The agreement does not contain a date certain by which the Town must reimburse unused WCU.  Prior to its dissolution, Ammons Dare presented the Town with its accounting of outstanding WCU and requested cash reimbursement for those WCU.  The Town has also received communication from purchasers of property formerly owned by Ammons Dare, or successors it title, requesting that the Town reimburse them for WCU they claim were conveyed at the time of property acquisition.

‘The Board of Commissioners on June 1, 2005 directed staff to advertise in the Coastland Times newspaper for three successive weeks soliciting claims for reimbursement of surplus water consumption units which were purchased by Ammons Dare during the development of the Village at Nags Head. The advertisement directed that all claims and associated documentation were to be submitted to the Town by July 1, 2005.

‘The Town Attorney also sent a letter to James Seay, attorney for Ammons Dare and shareholder, notifying Mr. Seay of the Town's interest in receiving any information regarding claims to outstanding WCU's.  Mr. Seay responded by letter that as shareholder he had no claim to or interest in outstanding WCU's and in any event Ammons Dare was a dissolved corporation.

‘The advertisements appeared in the Coastland times on June 12th, 19th and 26th. No claims were submitted. However the Town did receive three requests for “verification” of outstanding water consumption units by Eddie Goodrich, Sonny Cobb and Village Realty.”

It was Board consensus to table the water consumption unit issue until such time as the Board feels there is no opportunity to put a claim on these units.

Consideration of revised site plan for Harvey Sound Access, 6912 South Croatan Highway

- from July 6, 2005 Board meeting

Planner Andy Garmen summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated July 27, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“At the regular June Board of Commissioners meeting, Staff presented a site plan application for the redevelopment of the Harvey Tract Estuarine Access located at 6912 S. Croatan Highway.  The proposed plan included a reconfigured entrance to the site, replacement of the existing structure with a pavilion and bathrooms, and new drive aisles and parking.  

‘At the June meeting, the Board requested that the application be revised to include parking for vehicles with trailers and modifications to the entrance configuration to improve traffic flow.  As can be seen on the revised site plan, the number of parking spaces has been reduced from 41 to 38.  Six 10’ x 18’ parking spaces were replaced with five 12’ x 32’ parking spaces to accommodate trailers.  Two additional spaces were removed to accommodate the revised entrance design.

‘After discussions with the NCDOT Division I Traffic Engineer and the Town Engineer, the plan has been revised to include an entrance that no longer spans both properties.  Additionally, the weaving movement for vehicles entering and exiting the site has been eliminated.  The revised entrance design requires traffic for both sites to enter via Miller’s driveway.  The existing entrance to the Harvey Site would be removed and replaced as open space.  A ‘T’ intersection would connect the Harvey driveway with Miller’s driveway roughly 200+ feet west of the right-of-way.  Parking for the Harvey site would include spaces to the right and to the left of the driveway entrance.  A deceleration lane would be added at the main entrance allowing southbound vehicles to slow before turning into the site.  

‘Staff reviewed this design with Eddie Miller and he agreed to the proposed entrance configuration.  When discussing the timeline for the project, Mr. Miller indicated that his business is closed after November 1st therefore he would favor performing any site work to the entrance after this date.  Staff is also proposing that the entrance be reconstructed to include a more gradual slope for the driveway; Mr. Miller was amenable to this idea.  A cross easement agreement would need to be signed and recorded prior to the issuance of a building permit to proceed with this proposal.”
MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the site plan for the Harvey Sound Access as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of site plan for Wings store

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 26, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Project Location:

7107 South Croatan Highway 

Zoning:


C-2 General Commercial District 

'Project Description:  

Albemarle Engineering, representing I.G. Holdings, L.L.C. has submitted the attached site plan application for the development of a 15,569 square foot commercial building to house a retail store and an accessory, second floor, 2-bedroom, single-family dwelling unit. The property is zoned C-2 General Commercial where retail is a permitted use.  Except for the appearance of the proposed building and two additional residential parking spaces, this site plan is nearly identical to the site plan the Planning Board reviewed October 19, 2004. On November 3, 2004, the Board of Commissioners reviewed the plan and voted to approve it as presented. The applicant has resubmitted this plan for review because the 6-month site plan approval allowed under the Zoning Ordinance lapsed before the applicant obtained a building permit for construction.

‘Parking, lot coverage, storm water management, setbacks, site circulation, interior and site lighting loading, and vegetation preservation issued have been addressed and comply with the current Zoning Ordinance. Public works, public safety, and fire issues have also been addressed.  Final NCDOT approval of the proposed entrance off of the US 158 Bypass will be required prior to land disturbance.

‘The appearance of this proposed commercial structure is subject to recently adopted commercial architectural design standards which include regulations pertaining to minimum roof pitch and roof variation as well as standards for porches and window proportions. The applicant has modified the building elevations since the last submittal and the building as presented does comply with the Town’s commercial design ordinance. 

‘Planning Board recommendation:

At their regular meeting of July 19, 2005 six of the seven members of the Planning Board reviewed the attached site plan.  After a brief discussion concerning the front façade porch and porch columns, the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend that the site plan be approved with one condition recommended by staff: to revise the front, center porch roof so that the entire front façade is under a porch roof.
‘Staff Recommendation:

Planning and Development staff finds that the site plan complies with the applicable sections of the Zoning Ordinance and recommends approval of the I.G. Holdings retail building site plan as presented. The applicant has revised the western building elevation to depict a porch along the entire front façade of the building as prescribed by the commercial design ordinance.  Fire Department staff noted that there would be structural fire protection issues related to the accessory dwelling unit which would need to be addressed by the applicant in conjunction with the issuance of a building permit.”

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the site plan for the Wings store as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Consideration of site plan for Vitamin Sea store

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 26, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“Project Location:
5205 S. Croatan Highway (Lot 24 Elliot Estates)

Zoning:

SPD-C Village Commercial 2 Zoning District

'Project Description:
Massey Design & Associates representing Vitamin Sea, Inc. has submitted the attached site plan application for the construction of a new mixed commercial/residential building on Lot 24 of the Elliot Estates subdivision in the Village at Nags Head. The principal use of the site would be commercial with 9,046 square feet of retail and restaurant use. Upstairs, the building would include 8,825 square feet of accessory, multifamily residential use (7 attached, single-family dwelling units).  The subject property is located in the Village Commercial 2 Zoning District where these uses are permitted.

‘Commercial loading, dumpster location, public safety, and fire issues have been addressed. The storm water management plan has been submitted and is under staff review at this time. However staff anticipates approval of the drainage plan. Site lighting and interior lighting, light fixtures, buffers, setbacks, lot coverage, and parking, as shown comply with the Zoning Ordinance.

‘The appearance of the proposed building is regulated under Section 48-371 of the Zoning Ordinance.  The building as shown, complies with these standards. Exterior finish, windows, porches, roof pitch, roof line, and building height as shown, comply with the Zoning Ordinance.

‘Staff has identified the following outstanding issue which staff and the Planning Board recommended the applicant address prior to submittal of the plan for Board of Commissioners review:

‘Water supply:

At the time of the preparation of this memorandum, the applicant has not revised the site plan in accordance with Public Works staff comments pertaining to the installation of two fire water supply lines.  The two six-inch fire lines (one to the hydrant and one to the building for the sprinkler system) should be combined into one six-inch line.  This will allow for one double-check, detector-check (installed at the edge of the right-of-way) and eliminate the requirement for two such double-check valves, in the appropriate vault.  The applicant must revise the plan for the Public Works Director’s review and approval prior to the issuance of the Building Permit. 

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

Six of the seven members of the Planning Board reviewed the attached application at their regular meeting on July 19, 2005.  After a brief discussion, the Planning Board members voted unanimously to recommend that the site plan be approved provided the water supply issues identified by staff were resolved prior to Board of Commissioners review.
‘Staff recommendation:

Staff has reviewed the attached site plan application and recommends that the site plan be approved provided the unresolved water supply issues are addressed in accordance with the following:  - Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall revise the plan in accordance with the Public Works Director’s comments concerning water supply.”

MOTION:    Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Vitamin Sea site plan with the condition recommended by staff - that prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall revise the plan in accordance with the Public Works Director’s comments concerning water supply.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Discussion of the implementation of Septic Health Initiative management recommendations from the Decentralized Wastewater Management Plan

Deputy Director of Planning Bruce Bortz summarized the Septic Health and Planning and Development staff memo dated July 25, 2005 which read in part as follows:

“On July 20, 2005, Mary Clark, Project Scientist with Stone Environmental presented and the Board of Commissioners approved the final On-site Wastewater Management Plan and management options. The development of this Plan was started in April 2004 and involved an extensive analysis of our water quality sampling program along with our septic tank inspection and pumping program. Over the last 14 months there have been numerous meetings with the consultant, the Board of Commissioners, and the Planning Board to review the status of the project and to offer input. There was also a review Committee who met several times to evaluate the management options prior to the Board of Commissioners review on May 4th.
‘Following the Plan’s adoption on July 20th, staff was directed to prepare a memo for the Board for the August 3rd meeting highlighting the options that need to be enacted shortly for the fall pumping and inspection program. What follows are proposed changes to the program. Some of these changes are based upon the recommendations from the Stone report.

‘Septic Tank inspection and pumping program. As recommended in the Plan, staff is proposing to contract with independent inspectors to perform septic tank inspections. Staff will also be revising the inspection form to better document the condition of the septic system. Staff will contact the homeowner and advise them of the results of the inspection and the need to pump the tank.

‘Staff is also proposing to “open up” the program to all septic tank pumpers and expand the pumping program from 8 months (September-April) to eventually an 11 month program (July through May). In order to receive a $30.00 water credit, the homeowner will only need to send to the Town proof that the tank was pumped.
‘Water quality sampling program. 
A recommendation of the Plan was to sample Enterococcus bacteria at selected surface locations and to revise sampling frequency as recommended. 

Another recommendation was that two additional water quality background sampling sites be added in the sound and ocean as well as a site in the Nags Head Pond subdivision. If the Board concurs, this will begin late summer.

‘Repair/replacement loans program.

The cost for repairing and or replacing septic tanks has increased substantially over the last four years. Staff is proposing to increase the limit for septic tank repair/replacement loans from $3,000 to $5,000. For owner occupied homes the loan rate will be prime less 2.5%. For non owner occupied homes, the interest rate would be prime. Staff is also revising contract documents and internal procedures to ensure a more rapid processing of loans.

‘Replacement of sand bottom tanks. The Commissioners in the adopted FY 2005-06 budget included $100,000 as a grant match for a grant program to assist in the replacement of these systems. Staff will soon be contacting agencies that may have grants available to assist in this endeavor and will report back to the Board later.

‘All of the above changes can be implemented into the existing Septic Health program within the current budget.

‘The Plan also recommends that the Town develop and manage a comprehensive database for tracking, reporting and analysis of inspection and water quality results. With the Boards concurrence, staff will begin to investigate commercial software tracking programs and report back to the Board.”

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to make the changes as requested and to provide the same interest rate for everyone at 2.5%.

NEW BUSINESS

Discussion of prioritized list for Town drainage issues - Public Works Director Dave Clark

Public Works Director Dave Clark briefed the Board on the prioritized list of Town drainage problem areas which he displayed on the screen.

Mr. Clark emphasized to audience members to contact the Public Works Dept. with specific areas of drainage problems.  He explained that filling in ditches usually creates additional flooding problems in other areas.  The Town is moving forward in conjunction with the Town Engineer; staff is seeking engineer proposals which will be brought back to the Board before a contract is executed prior to utilizing funds from the stormwater fund.  

Mr. Clark provided contact information to the audience, i.e., Town web site - www.townofnagshead.net and Public Works phone numbers - 252-441-1122 - so that drainage issues can either be directly addressed or included on the Town’s priority list.

Mayor Muller pointed out the drainage problems in the Southridge Deering St. area; he also noted the Town’s Land and Water Use Plan preference for swale systems.

Mayor Muller said that he would like to receive a mid-term report from NC DOT.  Mr. Clark said he would forward slides from a recent NC DOT meeting to Board members.  

Consideration of amendment to Traffic Control Map for "No Parking Tow-A-Way" zone on 

E. Danube Street from US 158 to NC 12
Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron summarized his memo concerning the proposed “No Parking Tow-a-way” zone on Danube Street which read in part as follows:

“As the Board of Commissioners is aware, E. Danube Street has witnessed a continued problem with significant numbers of motor vehicles parking in the public right of way on the south side of E. Danube Street between U.S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) and NC Route 12 (S. Va. Dare Trail). There is also a public sidewalk in this public right of way that is heavily used by the residents in Old Nags Head Cove as well as visitors to access the ocean front beach. 

‘This parking problem is compounded by the number of vehicles that can not be accommodated on the on-site lots from the rental houses on the private access road that intersects with E. Danube Street just east of U.S. Highway 158. The number of parked motor vehicles, as well as trailers with boats, (both large and small) and jet-skis, has created unsafe conditions for both motorists and pedestrians on the south side of E. Danube Street. Most of this parking problem exists mainly from May 1st through October 1 of each year.   

‘The Police Division has been monitoring this problem for many months and has been dealing with many safety issues that have been created by this parking problem. 

‘It is now recommended that a “No Parking Tow Away” zone be established, by ordinance, on the south side of E. Danube Street between U.S. Highway 158, (S. Croatan Highway) and NC Route 12 (S. Va. Dare Trail).

‘The Police Division understands that if this “No Parking Tow Away” zone is created that motor vehicles will still be parking on private property south of the public sidewalk on E. Danube Street. In addition, it is further understood that there will be some displacement, to the north side of E. Danube Street, of the vehicles that are presently being parked in the public right of way on the south side of the street. The recommended establishment of this “No Parking Tow Away” zone will provide for proper site angles and increased pedestrian safety on the much more heavily used south side of E. Danube Street. 

‘Staff is available is answer questions that the Board of Commissioners might have. In addition, staff will have photographs available for the Board’s review that will show the size and scope of this existing parking problem on E. Danube Street.”

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the Traffic Control Map ordinance for a No Parking - Tow-a-way zone on Danube Street as presented (not seasonal).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray. 

MOTION TO AMEND:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to amend the original motion to effect the Traffic Control Map from April 1st to October 1st of each year - to coincide with beach driving.  The motion failed for lack of a second.

ORIGINAL MOTION:  The original motion passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

A copy of the Traffic Control Map ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "I".

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron - Updates

 Public Safety Director/Acting Deputy Town Manager Charlie Cameron thanked the Board for new Town Manager Seth Lawless; he reported on the recent acquisition of the Public Safety Traffic Command Trailer; and he reported on the continued construction of the new South Nags Head Fire Station.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Second reading of Natural Gas Franchise Ordinance - from July 20, 2005 Board meeting 

The agenda summary sheet for the agenda item concerning the second reading of the Natural Gas Franchise Ordinance - the first reading was at the July 20, 2005 Board meeting - was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"At the July 20, 2005 Board of Commissioners meeting, the Board passed a motion to adopt the Natural Gas Franchise Ordinance.  As two (2) readings are required for full adoption, the ordinance will again be considered at the August 3, 2005 Board meeting."

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to table the second reading of the Natural Gas Franchise Ordinance.  The motion failed for lack of a second.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the Natural Gas Franchise Ordinance as presented as a second reading.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

A copy of the Natural Gas Franchise Ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "J".

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Request for Closed Session

Town Attorney Ike McRee requested a brief Closed Session to ask for direction on property acquisition.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Thank you

Town Manager Seth Lawless thanked the Board, staff, and citizens for their hospitality to him and his family after their recent move to the area.

Town Manager Seth Lawless - Request for Closed Session

Town Manager Seth Lawless requested a Closed Session to discuss a personnel issue.

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Muller - League of Women Voters

Mayor Muller said that the Government Access Channel Committee has amended its bylaws to allow candidate forums to be broadcast on the Government Access Channel.  

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize the League of Women voters to host, tape, and broadcast the upcoming municipal election candidate forums.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Mayor Muller - Town Monthly Reports

Mayor Muller pointed out to Board members that the FYI portion of the Board’s agenda packages contain the closing monthly reports for fiscal year 04/05.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Comr. Oakes - Beach Road Development Committee

Comr. Oakes reported that the Beach Road Development Committee met last week with good participation and discussion; they discussed the feel of the Beach Road and what was desired and not desired.  Committee members also discussed the possibility of having North Carolina State University graduate students work with the Town in planning for the Beach Road to preserve what is desired about the Beach Road.  Comr. Oakes would like to propose halting single family development in the C-2 District along the Beach Road until January 2006 to allow for some planning time.  

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to accept no applications for the construction of single-family homes or duplexes that front Highway 12 and are in the C-2 zoning district (on the west side of highway 12) to include all parcels (developed and undeveloped lots); and to schedule a public hearing for the September 7, 2005 Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Comr. Oakes and Comr. Sadler said they would get with staff later in the week to discuss the proposal further in preparation for the August Planning Board meeting. 

Comr. Oakes - Historic Commission

Comr. Oakes asked the Board’s consideration of appointing members to a Town Historic Commission so that the historic area of Nags Head can be protected.

Mayor Muller said that the Board must have the approval of a majority of the Historic District property owners; in the past there was not enough support from property owners.  He questioned if the Board wanted to change that policy, as outlined in the Town’s Land and Water Use Plan, and take action without the support of a majority of the property owners.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said he would like to meet with the Town Attorney concerning the Commission and bring forward a proposal that would obtain a different consensus.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to authorize Mayor Muller to establish a Historic Commission appointing the following five (5) members to four (4) year terms starting today, pending their acceptance:  Manteo Mayor John Wilson, Historic area property owner Peter Rascoe, Architect Ben Cahoon; Edenton Mayor Roland Vaughan, and Mayor Pro Tem Murray as Chair.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).  

Comr. Oakes - Sanitation

Public Works Director Dave Clark updated the Board on the hiring of an employee to pick up trash on the roadside.  He stated that the position has been readvertised. 

Comr. Sadler - Discussion concerning offshore gas/oil drilling 

- from July 6, 2005 Board meeting  

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to prepare a new resolution opposing offshore gas/oil drilling using as a model the resolution adopted by the Dare County Tourism Board.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

The resolution is to be sent to state, federal, and local officials.  The resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, the County of Dare, North Carolina, and the Towns of Southern Shores, Kitty Hawk, Kill Devil Hills, Nags Head and Manteo have passed resolutions in opposition to offshore explorations for natural gas and/or oil off the coast of North Carolina; AND

‘WHEREAS, it has not been proven that such exploration can be done safely and without harm to the environment and the North Carolina coastline, our main industry of tourism, our property, our businesses, our livelihood, or our quality of life. 

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners continues to be opposed to any exploration for natural gas and/or oil on the continental shelf or elsewhere off the coast of North Carolina and urges the continuation of the existing Federal Moratorium on offshore drilling. 

‘BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this opposition be made known to our representatives at the state and federal level and that the US Department of Interior be urged to instruct the Mineral Management Service to take no further action to open more offshore sites to leases for natural gas and/or oil exploration.”

Comr. Sadler - Outer Banks Transportation Task Force Committee

Comr. Sadler received Board consensus to ask Kevin Schwartz (co-chair with Jody Crosswhite) to give a brief update on the Outer Banks Transportation Task Force Committee at the September 7, 2005 Board meeting.

Comr. Sadler - Thanked BOC for resolution

Comr. Sadler thanked Mayor Muller for drafting the resolution concerning support for coastal government representation on the committee in support of Senate Bill 1134.  The resolution requested that coastal stakeholders be included in the process to develop a Climate Action Plan to better understand impacts, solutions to global warming. 

Comr. Sadler - Structures housing people over occupancy limits

Comr. Sadler discussed with Board members the recent issues of some neighborhoods having houses with tenants that exceed occupancy limits.  

Planning Director Tim Wilson explained the action taken to correct the issue.  Comr. Sadler commended staff for taking immediate action on this issue.

Mayor Muller - Town Summer Intern

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller thanked Allison Hutchins for her work as an intern for the Town this summer.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss personnel and property acquisition and to adjourn.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).  The time was 5:47 p.m.
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